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What GAO Found 
The Department of Defense’s (DOD) Defense Health Agency (DHA) has 13 
contracts with private sector companies to provide TRICARE health, dental, and 
pharmacy benefits generally through networks of civilian providers. 

Current TRICARE Contracts for Health, Dental, and Pharmacy Benefits 

 
 

GAO identified changes in the key characteristics of these current contracts 
compared with the prior version of these contracts that had recently ended. For 
example, 11 of the 13 current contracts had an increase in their total contract 
value at the time of award (i.e., the sum value of the contract’s base period 
including all option years). GAO found various reasons that contributed to the 
higher award values, including changes in geographic service areas and longer 
periods of performance. DHA officials also told GAO that health care costs have 
increased significantly over the last 10 years due to inflation and the COVID-19 
pandemic. 

GAO also found that seven of the 13 TRICARE contracts were competitively 
awarded and of those, four received fewer bids for the current contracts 
compared with the prior contracts. The remaining three competitively awarded 
contracts received the same number of bids for the current and prior contracts, 
with one contract receiving a single bid each time. In addition, DHA awarded six 
of the seven contracts to the incumbent contractors. 

For more information, contact Sharon M. Silas 
at SilasS@gao.gov. 

Why GAO Did This Study 
DOD offers health care services to 
over 9 million eligible beneficiaries 
through its TRICARE program. 
TRICARE beneficiaries may obtain 
care through either military medical 
treatment facilities, including medical 
centers, hospitals, and clinics or 
through the private sector care system 
of civilian providers. Within DOD, DHA 
is responsible for TRICARE, including 
the award, administration, and 
oversight of 13 health, dental, and 
pharmacy contracts used to provide 
care and services through civilian 
providers. As of September 30, 2024, 
these current contracts were 
collectively valued at about $168 
billion. 

The James M. Inhofe National Defense 
Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023 
includes a provision for GAO to report 
on key characteristics of certain 
contracts related to the TRICARE 
program. Some of these key 
characteristics include total contract 
values, the products or services 
procured, and health care or service 
delivery time frames. Among other 
things, this report describes changes in 
the key characteristics between the 
current and prior TRICARE health, 
dental, and pharmacy contracts.  

GAO analyzed DHA documentation for 
the current and prior TRICARE 
contracts for health, dental, and 
pharmacy benefits. In addition, GAO 
reviewed data from the Federal 
Procurement Data System. GAO also 
interviewed DHA officials responsible 
for each of the TRICARE contracts. 
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